














 
 

 

Kilbirnie Business Network Inc 
PO Box 14-356, Kilbirnie, Wellington 6421 

www.kilbirnie.org.nz   manager@kilbirnie.org.nz  

 
 
14 December 2021 
 
Bike Network plan engagement  
Wellington City Council 
PO Box 2199 
Wellington 6140 
 
Dear Sir / Madam, 
 
Bike network plan feedback from Kilbirnie Business Network Inc.  
 
This submission is made on behalf of the owners and operators of the approximately 
250 businesses in the Kilbirnie, Rongotai and Lyall Bay business communities. 
 
The Kilbirnie Business Network recognises the desire to move to alternative, more 
active forms of transport and the need for mode shift in the coming years but 
believes that Onepu Road itself is not the optimal location for a cycleway for the 
reasons listed below.  These are very similar to points made last year which were 
accepted by council when it proposed a temporary pop-up cycleway and then 
subsequently abandoned the idea.  We are very disappointed to see that the project 
has been revised and consultation carried out so close to the Christmas holiday 
period.  
 
The Kilbirnie Business Network opposes the planned cycle way along Onepu 
Rd for the following reasons:  

1. This proposal has not been well considered.  While we don’t have specific 
designs at this stage, it is safe to assume that council will simply revert to their 
previous plan for Onepu Rd which will involve the removal of 41 carparks and 
re-aligning the centreline on Onepu Rd to install the cycle ways. 
 
Why is the busiest road in Kilbirnie being chosen for the cycleway when there 
are far safer options such as via Ross Street and Yule Street.  Is it because of 
the inevitable backlash from residents and their visitors who would no longer 
be able to park outside their homes? Doesn’t council also have a duty to 
consider impacts on business owners? 
  

2. We note that no formal technical analysis on the proposed cycleway along 
Onepu Road has been carried out except to indicate that it would result in the 
loss of 41 on-street car parks. 
 

3. No consideration has been given to the impact on Kilbirnie businesses 
through a reduction in carparks, safety concerns from trucks (up to 100 a day) 
turning into Pak N Save and the access to other anchor tenants such as 
Countdown and the impending arrival of Chemist Warehouse and additional 
residential / retail developments at the corner of Rongotai and Onepu Roads. 
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4. In the latest Parking Occupancy survey in June this year, it was found that 

there was a high occupancy rate of parking in the Kilbirnie shopping centre 
(the highest of any suburban centre in Wellington) – the loss of an additional 
41 parks will not help this. In addition, no consideration has been given to the 
removal of disabled carparks required by some businesses such as the local 
doctor’s surgery. 
  

5.     No evidence has been provided to support the proposal, such as cyclist 
numbers in the catchment area. Indeed, those numbers, if they do exist, are 
likely to be tiny because the catchment area is essentially only Lyall Bay.  We 
have had feedback from keen cyclists who indicate they wouldn’t even use 
this cycleway and officers and councillors have been unable to answer how 
the introduction of these on-road cycle ways contribute to improving social 
distancing. 
  

7.     No alternative options seem to have been considered. Businesses, already 
badly impacted by Covid restrictions, are being asked for feedback right 
before Christmas and at a time when they are rightly focussed on rebuilding 
their businesses and their livelihoods. 

 
   

We request the opportunity to speak to our submission if the opportunity is 
available. 
 
Yours sincerely 

  
 
Gary Holmes 
Kilbirnie Business Network - E:       
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none so any new improved cycleway will not be used. A key reason we have few cyclists 
along this road, is it is both difficult and unsafe for many cyclists, especially through the busy 
roundabouts. The other is Johnsonville is too far and too hilly for most people to choose to 
cycle to work. 

Is there an Alternative? 

The WCC has long held that Moorefield Road is the main cycleway route into and through 
Johnsonville.  There is already a wide combined walkway cycleway built along the Western 
side of this road.  In addition, this cycleway leads to our schools and provides a safer 
connection along 50kmph roads to Ngaio Gorge. 
 
In addition, there is already a cycleway (also little used) along Broderick Road that those few 
hardy cyclists travelling up/down Ngaurunga Gorge. 
 
On this basis, if the WCC insist on building a cycleway through Johnsonville, then the JCA 
requests the Primary cycleway route should be via Broderick Road/Moorefield Road and not 
along Johnsonville Road. 
 
There is already a cycleway along Johnsonville Road that appears to meet the need of the 
few cyclists that use it.  There have not been any reported serious accidents or issues 
involving cyclists along this very busy street. Therefore, the JCA requests that the WCC 
change its Bike Plan and remove Johnsonville Road from the list of streets that are proposed 
to be changed.   

Conclusion 
While cycling and walking will clearly be an important alternative mode for parts of the city 
that are flatter and closer to the CBD, the key alternative mode that needs investment in 
North Wellington is bus based public transport (the Johnsonville Line cannot really be 
improved by further investment).  The WCC Bike Plan focus should therefore be on 
improving cycling facilities in those areas that already have significant proven cycle use and 
any success in these areas can then provide the justification for further investment in more 
distant suburbs such as Johnsonville. 
 
The JCA makes the above points to help ensure the WCC Bike Plan works for the best 
interest of our community and the wider city.  
 





















Wellington City Council Paneke Pōneke  
Bike Network Plan - Engagement Feedback   
………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….. 

Page 1 of 7 
 
Miramar Cycling 
 

 
To:  Wellington City Council  
Email:  bikenetwork@wcc.govt.nz 
From:  David Boersen, Development Manager, Foodstuffs North Island Limited 
Re:  Paneke Pōneke - Bike Network Plan 
Date:   14 December 2021  
 
…………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………... 
 

OVERVIEW – PANEKE PŌNEKE, WELLINGTON BIKE NETWORK PLAN  

Wellington City Council’s Paneke Pōneke Bike Network Plan is the proposal for a sustainable, safe and 
efficient cycling and active transport network for the future of Wellington. It supersedes the 
Wellington Cycleways Masterplan 2015 in establishing a cycling framework for the next ten years. The 
decision to create a bike network was made in May/June as part of the Long-term Plan 2021–2031. 
Consultation on the Bike Network Plan closes on 14 December 2021 and will be considered for 
adoption by Councillors in early 2022. The consultation for the Bike Network Plan is occurring 
concurrently with the consultation for the Let’s get Wellington Moving Mass Rapid Transit proposal 
and the Draft Wellington City Council District Plan.  
 
FOODSTUFFS IN MIRAMAR 
 
By way of background Foodstuffs North Island Limited (FSNI) operates four businesses along 
Miramar Ave, Miramar. The New world supermarket, Liquorland, New World Fuel site, NZ Post 
centre. FSNI is the single largest retail business ratepayer on Miramar Avenue and on the Miramar 
peninsula. We have tried to engage with Wellington City Council on numerous occasions on this 
matter in the past, and we are very surprised we were not directly notified about consultation on 
the strategy, and only found out about it by chance. This is spite of our repeated request to Council 
to keep us abreast of the matter. We repeat our previous submissions that Wellington City Council is 
delivering up a fait a compli and has no real intent to consult as demonstrated by its actions/on in 
actions to meaningful engage with key stakeholders on this matter. 
 
MIRAMAR AS EMPLOYMENT AND BUSINESS AREA 
 
The Miramar shops are a retail and commercial area that supports the entire Miramar Peninsula 
including Seatoun and Karaka Bays, while the Southhampton/Stone street/Tauhinui Road (as does 
Park Road) provides provide local commercial employment area (see Figure 1). There is an existing 
Metlink Stop at Miramar Avenue near Stone Street right in front of New World Miramar (48 Miramar 
Avenue) (see Figure 2). This area of the Miramar shops is zoned Local Centre Zone with a maximum 
height limit of 22m.     
 
This area employs significant numbers of people and services a large part of wider Miramar 
community through wide variety of retail. The road network is needed to continue provide servicing 
to these businesses. Capacity of the road network should not compromised. 
 
CYCLING ON MIRAMAR PENINSULAR  
FSNI supports cycling connections to this local employment area, but notes there are a large number 
of local streets that suitably provide for cycling already (see Figure 3). Cyclists need to be better 
catered for as they leave and return to Miramar (see Figure 4), and in practical sense this must 
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Miramar Cycling 
 

Generally speaking, supermarkets are inherently high traffic generating activities by necessity as 
people use private motor vehicles to perform shopping trips. The New World Miramar store at 48 
Miramar Avenue experiences high volumes of traffic around Miramar Avenue and Stone Street in 
particular. Whilst it is anticipated that vehicular traffic volumes will be reduced in future as a result of 
the Mass Rapid Transit and Bike Network Plan proposals, supermarkets by their nature are likely to 
retain high degrees of private vehicle movements irrespectively. 
 
FSNI supports the use of Miramar Avenue for Bus Rapid Transit and for a potential stop near Stone 
Street on Miramar Avenue. However, FSNI have concerns that to include a dedicated cycleway on 
Miramar Avenue may create an unsafe environment and conflict between the different modes of 
transport in this corridor. Whilst FSNI supports the Bike Network Plan and the proposal to bring it 
through Miramar shops and commercial retail area, FSNI suggests that the Bike Network Plan route 
takes an alternate path that does not pass adjacent to the New World Miramar store at 48 Miramar 
Avenue.  
 
One of the stated aims of Wellington City Council and Paneke Pōneke is to encourage people that do 
not currently cycle for commuting purposes, and may have a low level of mobility or confidence, to 
take up cycling and use the future cycling network. FSNI has concerns that by creating a potentially 
unsafe environment by placing cyclists within the same transport corridor as buses and cars, that this 
goal may not be effectively achieved. FSNI therefore recommends that an alternate dedicated route 
for the Bike Network path be considered that separates cycling entirely from the Buss Rapid Transit 
and high volumes of vehicular traffic currently experienced on Miramar Avenue. Separation of cycling 
paths from other forms of transport has been proven to both greatly increase levels of cycling and 
encourage the use of cycle paths, and reduce the quantity and seriousness of road accidents that 
cyclists are involved in. 
 
In addition to potential conflicts between priority buses, cars and bicycles, Miramar Avenue is a tree-
lined avenue with high amenity values, the mature trees give the area a unique character. FSNI is 
concerned that creating a dedicated cycle lane may necessitate the removal of these trees. Even if this 
is not the case, these trees inherently reduce visibility for people entering and leaving New World 
Miramar, furthering compounding potential traffic conflicts. FSNI seeks the retention of these trees 
whatever the outcome is for the final route selection and detailed design stage.  
 
As is indicated in Figure 5, the proposed route for Bus Rapid Transit for Miramar is already well 
connected to active transport means and walkability, and this in itself greatly reduce private motor 
vehicle movements. It is FSNI’s opinion that the addition of a cycle way to this corridor may impede 
rather than enhance the effectiveness of the Bus Rapid Transit Route, and that any cycle way should 
instead compliment this critical transport corridor. 
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Miramar Cycling 
 

 
Figure 5 – Walkability Catchment for stop at Miramar (Source: www.iso4app.net) 
 

SUMMARY  

It is noted that in the consultation documents for the Bike Network Plan, Wellington City Council has 
indicated that the final route selection has not been fully determined, and that some deviation may 
be considered. FSNI considers that the deviation of the route is an minimum requirement for Miramar 
for the following three reason: 

1) Miramar shops is not the ‘centre’ of all cycling routes and there are more practical routes 
open for and able to service more cyclists. 

2) Potential conflict between Bus Rapid Transit and vehicle use of Miramar avenue and safe cycle 
use recommends the Miramar Avenue should priorities vehicular and Bus Rapid Transport (as 
the later will reduce car patronage more than cycling). 

3) Miramar Avenue needs to be retained to services existing retail and employment business 
located along the Avenue and in the surrounding area. 

4) FSNI supports Bus Rapid Transport Stop adjacent to New World Miramar. 
 

NEXT STEPS 
 
The current round of public feedback on the Paneke Pōneke Bike Network Plan proposal concludes 
on 14 December 2021. Wellington City Council have indicated that the current round of feedback on 
the Bike Network Plan will be considered for adoption by Councillors in early 2022. A timeframe for 
any further consultation has not been given, and it is noted that Council is already making a start on 
two of the critical routes outlined in the proposal. The next stage identified by Council is to prioritise 
work programmes for other areas of the preferred route. Is this consultation process a sham? 
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Miramar Cycling 
 

Based on these timeframes and factors identified above, FSNI seek to engage with Wellington City 
Council and Paneke Pōneke as matter of urgency, preferably before the final plan is put before 
Councillors for approval. This would naturally have to occur as early in 2022 as practically possible. 
FSNI reiterates its wish to engage with Wellington City Council to create the most successful, well-
integrated and efficient system of Mass Rapid Transit and cycling and active transport networks for 
the future of both Miramar and Wellington.  
 
FSNI wishes to be heard in regard to its submissions as is required under the requirements of the 
Local Government Act 2002.  
 
This proposal is significant for the people and business and Miramar. This proposal is significant in 
terms of the Council’s Significance Policy and should be treated as such. 
 









 

 

 
 
 
 
14 December 2021 
 
Bike Network plan engagement  
Wellington City Council 
PO Box 2199 
Wellington 6140 
 
Dear Sir / Madam, 
 
Bike network plan feedback from Karori Business Association Inc.  
 
This submission is made on behalf of the owners and operators of the approximately 
80 businesses in the Karori Central and Marsden Village business communities. 
 
This feedback has been compiled after a request to members for them to share their 
thoughts, concerns, and general feedback. 
 
The Karori Business Association recognises the desire to move to alternative, more 
active forms of transport and the need for mode shift in the coming years but believe 
that Karori Road itself is not the optimal location for a cycleway and believe that it 
would be better located on adjacent side streets such as Friend/Homewood Ave or 
Braithwaite/Birdwood.   Some of these streets are wider than Karori Rd and so aid the 
movement of cyclists away from high used routes by other traffic.   
 
Below is some site-specific feedback from our members in Karori Central and Marsden 
Village. 
 
Karori Central  
 
Karori Bridge Club operate in the Karori town centre, and they believe the removal of 
or reduction in car parking in front of their club would be highly detrimental for many 
of their members who are elderly and have disabilities. 
 
These members require easy access to the club, including the provision of an area for 
drop off and pick up.  This particularly applies to the afternoon sessions between 1pm 
and 4.30pm on Mondays and Fridays where up to a dozen members utilise this 
service.  Removal of a stopping area in front of the club will result in these members 
being unable to play.  Furthermore, removal of parking will make it more difficult for 
people to find parking in the afternoon, as parking at the Mall and round the Mall 
(Parkvale Road) is time restricted.   
 
The club has observed that with the influx of new housing it is becoming much harder 
for individuals to find parking in the neighbouring streets of Chamberlain Road, 
Beauchamp Street, Raine Street and Campbell Street and this will only get worse with 
the new government rules allowing even more intensive housing developments with 
no requirement for off-street carparking. 
 



 
 
In addition, the club offers a 12-week teaching course that is held on Mondays. The 
club rooms are hired for various functions during the year, these usually require 
catering therefore there would be a need for a loading zone so that the caterers would 
be able to deliver their goods. 
 
The other aspect that concerns the club is that Karori Road is reasonably narrow, so 
with proposal of the cycle network and more public transport, access will be very 
difficult and somewhat dangerous for many people playing bridge. If there is limited 
parking, then many bridge club members must park further away from bridge club, this 
will be become hazardous and a safety concern.  
 
We do not believe that the council has not considered the concerns of local businesses 
and clubs in the area who rely on parking in close proximity to these venues.  Yes, 
there always needs to be a way to address traffic congestion with increasing numbers 
of cars in growing busy suburban shopping area, however in the current situation, the 
cycle proposal is not a viable option. 
 
Marsden Village  
 
There are very few options for side street or off-street parking in Marsden Village.  
While there is an existing parking area behind the shops on the eastern side of Karori 
Road, the area has begun to be redeveloped to include apartments on the second 
floor and discussions with the property owner indicate that many of the existing car 
parks will no longer be available to shoppers in the medium to long term as they will 
be utilised by the new apartment owners with limited spaces available to existing 
business operators. 
 
The owners of 4 Square in Marsden Village bought the business a year ago and the 
three carparks out the front of the store are very important to them and surrounding 
businesses as it means customers can easily stop and pop in, in the afternoon 
especially between 3pm-6pm.  
 
 



 

 
 
The 4 Square averages 350-500 customers per day and observations suggest that on 
average 40% of customers would use these carparks at the front and find them very 
handy, and if they are not available they don’t stop especially peak afternoon/evening 
time after school and work. 
 
Earlier in the year the shop was unable to use these carparks while the lights and 
crossing out the front of the shop were changed - this lasted for around 6 weeks and 
sales were down markedly as customers couldn’t stop -  so they didn’t.  
 
Marsden Village is filled with small businesses who keep this area and the village alive, 
filled with hard working small business owners. The locals have been using this village 
for years and it has a lot of history. Removing the on-street carparks would cause the 
village to suffer and all the businesses in it as, if it is not easy to get a park and stop, 
they won’t.   
 
The 4 Square owners support cycling and have plenty of cycling customers and seek 
a solution which suits both cyclists and customers who travel by car.  The on-street 
carparks also act as a drop off spot for our suppliers to deliver stock - if there are no 
carparks this would also affect that. 
 
Removal of on-street carparks in the village would also be a huge blow in particular to 
the elderly who park right outside the Unichem Pharmacy and the book store. 
 
The pharmacy often sees very frail or not so mobile people park in these spaces for 
easy access to the pharmacy.  These customers often have sizeable prescription 
boxes that staff assist them with carrying to their vehicles – something that would not 
be possible if their cars were parked further away.   
 
There is concern about the ability for its many elderly customers to be able to easily 
access this essential service and there is also the potential impact on courier drivers 
for the drugs that gets dropped off each day – there are already issues where 
sometimes if all the parks are taken, they simply come back the next day for the retail 
orders sometimes which is frustrating. 
 
Boutique fashion shop Florence Boutique has compiled the following data in early 
December from their customers detailing suburb of origin and means of transport used 
in getting to the shop.   
 



• 2 Dec Thursday - 50% Karori, 50% non-Karori - 96% car, 4% walk 
• 3 Dec Friday - 74.2% Karori, 25.8% Non-Karori - 87% car, 6.4% bus, 3.2% 

walk, 3.2% Uber 
• 5 Dec Sunday - 54.6% Karori, 45.4% non-Karori  - Car 86.4%, 13.6% walk  
• 6 Dec Monday - 45% Karori, 55% non-Karori - 72.7 % car, 18% walk, 9% bus 

 
None of their customers arrived by bike on any of the four days surveyed and indicated 
they would be unlikely to do so if a cycle lane was provided. 
 
The owners of Marsden Books, a locally owned small independent bookshop located 
at 159 Karori Road and part of the Marsden Village community for more than 40 years, 
support the notion of increased investment in active transport modes, but are 
concerned at the impact of potentially losing the small amount of car parking available 
directly outside the village businesses particularly during the afternoon and evening 
commuter peak. 
 

 
 
The bookshop provides Postal Services for NZ Post and a significant portion of their 
customers are elderly and unlikely to be users of active transport modes and without 
immediate parking may struggle to continue to shop in the village.  
 
Should the council’s proposal be considering a cycleway that impacts the parking at 
only peak times, then Council should be aware that the afternoon/evening peak 
disruption of car parking would be far more damaging to the Village businesses than 
a morning peak.  The village receives a significant proportion of sales from after school 
pick-ups.  For Marsden Books this is often in the order of 30% of sales between 3-
5pm. 
 
Some eight years ago when there were discussions about a possible introduction of 
bus lanes along Karori Road, the then Marsden Village Business Association asked 
each of the shops on the eastern side of Karori Road shops to record over a 3-week 
period the percentage of their turnover in this time -5pm slot.  
 
The data then showed that this was between 18% and 31% and when the Association 
presented that data to the Greater Wellington Regional Council at a meeting chaired 
by Fran Wilde she stated that "no one has ever presented that data to us before and 
clearly if that were to happen the businesses would most probably close and the 
impact of that on the whole Village would be enormous and the disastrous".  
 
 



 
Ms Wilde followed that up by visiting Marsden Village to talk with the business people 
here to explain the Regional Councils plans and again stated that there would be no 
bus lane. At that time both Andy Foster and Simon Woolf were our "Ward Councillors” 
and they agreed that putting in a cycle lane or a bus lane through that side of Karori 
Road simply should not and could not be done. 
 
While any cycleway into Kaori would improve safety and be well utilised by commuters, 
the length of cycleway affected by car parking in Marsden Village would only be in the 
order of 100m.  The interface between parking and cyclists should be able to be 
managed over this short distance. 
 
Karori Business Association members recognise and support Section 4.1 of Council’s 
2020 Parking Policy that states: Support business wellbeing – ensure parking 
management and pricing controls support economic activity in the central city, 
suburban centres and mobile trades and services.  
 
However we do need to point out that the absolute importance of parking availability 
for retail shopping strips such as Marsden Village and Karori Central (it is our lifeblood) 
and the impact of losing on-street parks would be extremely detrimental and if any 
parks were to be removed, it is vital that to retain drop-off zones and short stay spaces 
as a bare minimum.  
 
Cycleways have their place but establishing them on main arterial routes is not the 
right way to encourage mode shift, especially when it threatens to destroy the 
livelihood of local businesses. 
 
Wellington City Council does not have a good track record when it comes to installing 
cycleways and we ask the council to consider the following points when considering 
the installation of a cycle lane on Karori Road. 

• The Parking occupancy and duration survey conducted in June this year only 
covered 49 on-street parks in and around the Karori Mall but did not consider 
Marsden Village at all. 
 

• Shoppers, particularly the elderly, do not ride bikes when coming to do their 
weekly shopping or to visit pharmacies, doctors, or hairdressers (when was the 
last time you saw someone visit the hairdresser for an hour only to come out, 
put their helmet on and cycle away)? 
 

• Private off-street parking (in Marsden Village) is reducing and parking on 
adjacent streets is coming under huge pressure as more people work from 
home and this will only get worse in the years to come as new housing 
developments are no longer required to provide off street carparks.  
 

• We believe that access to the businesses and services that Karori and Marsden 
Village has to offer the community should be accessible to all transport users, 
active and others.  Removing the approximately 24 car parks in Marsden 
Village denies this to those unable to utilise an active transport mode and will 
have a disproportionately negative affect on the businesses that have been 
struggling during these COVID times.   
 

• We question how the Council can confidently predict that cycle numbers will 
increase in Karori when the council’s own cycle counter data shows that the  
average number of cyclists riding into Karori per day was just over 100 (that 
was in June this year and the counter has been out of action ever since)? 



 
 
The Karori Business Association respectfully requests that alternative locations 
for a cycle lane between the CBD and Karori be considered and that they be 
located on adjacent side streets rather than on Karori Road itself to ensure that 
an already under pressure business community does not lose customers to the 
point where businesses are no longer viable. 
 
We request the opportunity to speak to our submission if the opportunity is 
available. 
 
Yours sincerely 

  
 
Gary Holmes 

      
 

www.karoribusiness.co.nz 











Introduction

1. The Wellington City Youth Council (Youth Council) welcomes the opportunity to submit
on Paneke Pōneke  the Bike Network Plan.

Overview of submission

2. The submission by Youth Council on Paneke Pōneke will address the following topics:

a. Support of the proposed network
b. What is important for rangatahi
c. Support of interim solutions

Support of the Network

3. Youth Council wholeheartedly supports the proposed bike network plan.

4. With 34% of Wellington’s emissions coming from road transport, mode shift is essential to
ensuring that we reduce our emissions as a city and create a sustainable, accessible, and
healthy place to live. Biking is a healthy, low cost, low carbon option for transport.

5. With 76% of people saying that they would consider cycling if safe, separated
infrastructure was provided, we have a massive opportunity to create a city where many
more people cycle for their daily transport between home, school, mahi, and other
commitments.

6. We have to create high quality and well connected cycleways to provide an attractive
alternative to private vehicles. In turn, more people cycling will mean that it is easier for
people to drive when they really need to.

7. Providing convenient and safe places to store bikes is important to encourage people to
bike. The two tier bike rack on Grey Street, the introduction of LockyDocks, and bike fix it
stations are all great ways to encourage people to bike.

8. Division of walkers on main streets and e scooter riders/cyclists could create less
congested, and safer walkways on busy roads. Reducing pedestrian traffic as well as road
traffic due to increased use of the cycleway route.
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What is important for rangatahi

9. Making it accessible, cheap, and attractive for rangatahi to bike is imperative to creating a
sustainable city with a positive and encouraging outlook on cycling.

10. Rangatahi won’t follow the typical suburbs to city commute that typical bike networks
support. Home to school or education and other commitments is a common theme. The
accelerated bike network is a good way to ensure that as many safe routes are provided
as possible.

11. Rangatahi need to feel safe when cycling. Many haven’t yet learnt the road rules and this
might make them more hesitant to cycle, especially when cycling involves intermingling
with traffic on tight roads. This is why providing separated bike paths is important.

12. Working with the Regional Council to make it easy to put your bike on busses and trains is
important to ensure that young people feel like they have options with a bike. The hills of
Wellington make it attractive to be able to easily take your bike on public transport as an
option as well as cycling everywhere.

Support of the interim solutions

13. Youth Council supports the use of interim solutions, both as a way to test out what
people like best, and as a way to ensure that safe, separated cycle infrastructure is
installed quickly.

14. Creating an extensive bike network as soon as possible will move us closer to our carbon
zero goals, and to a culture shift that will support more people to take up the option of
biking to get around.

Conclusion

15. Youth Council wholeheartedly supports the bike network plan, with its impacts leading to
a healthier, safer, and less congested city.

16. Youth Council encourages Council to think about how rangatahi will use the network.

17. Youth Council supports the interim solutions both as a way to test out what people like
best, and to roll out an extended cycleways network faster.
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Submission from Living Streets to Wellington City Council on the Bike Network Plan 
2021 

 
Contact person:   Ellen Blake 

           

    

Date:        14 December 2021 

 
 
General  
Living Streets supports the proposal of a best practice bike and micromobility network for 
Wellington. We particularly support providing a safe, separated space for bikes and 
micromobility so that footpaths are safe for pedestrians and that the sustainable transport 
hierarchy is followed. 
 
Sustainable Transport hierarchy and ‘shared paths’ 
This means that shared paths are not a solution for Wellington. The bike network plan shows 
that some sections of the existing bike network need an upgrade. Living Streets 
recommends this includes upgrading all sections that were former footpaths, and are now 
shared paths including: 
 

• along Moorefield Rd between Onslow College and Johnsonville 
• through Tawa 
• Wakely Rd path between Ngauranga Gorge and Newlands 
• Ngauranga Gorge paths on both sides of the road, these are high speed cycling 

environments  
• the Waterfront between Aotea Quay and Oriental Parade 
• along Kemp St in Kilbirnie, between Evans Bay Parade and Rongotai Rd 
• Crawford Road 
• Brooklyn Hill Road 
• Arthur Street and along Karo Drive 
• the new dog-leg around the Chaffers New World is yet another proposed shared 

path. 
 
As an integral part of this plan WCC should implement the sustainable transport hierarchy by 
ensuring that provision for pedestrians is not made worse by the new network, and that any 
changes to pedestrian facilities are fully consistent with the Pedestrian Network Guidance. 
 
More generally, a best practice approach should be adopted for all sustainable modes 
including pedestrians and bus passengers, so separation and a multi-modal approach is key. 
This includes bus passengers having priority at all bus stops (and light rail stops in the 
future) and safe access on and off the bus. 



Path surfaces 
Decisions have been made to use different surface material on existing pedestrian/cycle 
paths around Wellington that disadvantage pedestrians. Use of rigid hard concrete makes 
walking unpleasant for any distance and is not necessary to differentiate the not best 
practice unseparated paths. It makes no sense that pedestrians, those who are in closest 
contact with the surface and cause the least wear should have the hardest, roughest, 
hardest-wearing and most expensive surface. Recent research1 2shows that walking 
surfaces are being investigated to provide better, more appropriate surfaces. In the interim 
we strongly recommend that asphalt is used in preference to concrete. Concrete is not 
appropriate for walking. 
 
Parking 
All bike and micromobility parking should be located on the road or vehicle space and not on 
the footpath. 
 
Routes 
A Quays – Cable – Wakefield Street bike lane is essential for any bike network in Wellington 
and is a significant omission in the plan. A bike lane could occupy the middle of the road 
along the Quays if the west kerbside is used for the Public Transport spine. The waterfront 
side of the median could be repurposed for other vehicles. 
 
Consideration should be given to primary bike routes on different roads from public transport 
routes. For instance, Tory Street instead of Kent and Cambridge or Taranaki St as the main 
route from the south. A repurposed Vivian St would provide a great east-west link.  
 
Pedestrian interface 
We support best practice spatially and grade-separated facilities for pedestrians and 
micromobility vehicle use. 
 
All public space users need access to toilets, shade, shelter and seating. These elements of 
good placemaking should be included in improvements, as should the use of tactical 
urbanism to get the design right before significant change is made. 
 
The link between LGWM MRT and Golden Mile projects and the bike network is not well 
made. How will bikes and other micromobility interact with the MRT route? Why is the bike 
network shown along the Golden Mile which is a public transport and pedestrian priority 
route? 
 
About Living Streets  
Living Streets Aotearoa is New Zealand’s national walking and pedestrian organisation, providing 
a positive voice for people on foot and working to promote walking friendly planning and 
development around the country.  Our vision is “More people choosing to walk more often and 
enjoying public places”.  The objectives of Living Streets Aotearoa are: 
• to promote walking as a healthy, environmentally-friendly and universal means of transport 

and recreation 
• to promote the social and economic benefits of pedestrian-friendly communities 
• to work for improved access and conditions for walkers, pedestrians and runners including 

walking surfaces, traffic flows, speed and safety 
• to advocate for greater representation of pedestrian concerns in national, regional and urban 

land use and transport planning. 
For more information, please see: www.livingstreets.org.nz   

 
1 https://www.pearl.place/ 
2 https://www.knowledgehub.transport.govt.nz/assets/TKH-Uploads/HubPresentations/Designing-mobility-
systems-for-People-and-Planet-event_Tyler.pdf 









PANEKE PŌNEKE: CYCLE NETWORK FORMAL RAINBOW GROUP SUBMISSION

This formal submission has been created by Different Spokes Pōneke. Different Spokes Pōneke is a cycling
club based in Wellington, New Zealand. Our club is LGBTTQIA+ (lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender,
takatāpui, queer, intersex, asexual, and other rainbow identities) friendly. This submission was built on the
back of a community hui that had different representatives of the rainbow community, whereby we explored
how the rainbow community might be impacted by the three plans put forward by Wellington City Council. The
following rainbow and non-rainbow organisations co-opt and endorse this submission:

● Rainbow advocacy organisation Rainbow Wellington
● Wellington cycle advocacy group Cycle Wellington
● Rainbow youth organisaton InsideOut
● Youth-led climate action organisation Generation Zero Wellington

There is a strong rainbow bike riding community in Wellington, and many more who would likely start riding or
ride more often with the introduction of a well connected bike network that has increased access, safety, and
presentation that is welcoming and inclusive. The proposed network would make a huge difference to
wellbeing and travel access for many in the rainbow community. It would make a difference to traffic/bike
safety, and has the potential to increase safety from discriminatory harm as well.

For the rainbow community, the public spaces we move through are as important as the destinations we're
trying to reach, thus feeling safe and included while moving through these spaces are paramount to LGBTQI+
people. The rainbow community faces worse mental and physical health outcomes, lower financial status, as
well as facing disproportionate physical violence and discrimination compared to the general New Zealand
population (https://mentalhealth.org.nz/news/post/mental-health-inquiry-time-to-get-on-with-it).

The Counting Ourselves Executive Summary research shows that hardships, disadvantage and adversity are
even more acute for the transgender population, whereby:

● Almost a third of participants (32%) reported someone had had sex with them against their will since
they were 13. This is a much higher rate of sexual violence than for women or for men in the general
population.

● Participants who reported this were twice as likely to have attempted suicide in the past year (18%)
than participants who did not report this (9%).

● Almost half (47%) reported someone had attempted to have sex with them against their will, since the
age of 13.

Cycling infrastructure design, and the spaces that surround them, should ensure there is adequate lighting,
space and visibility, especially for more isolated or bushy areas, and especially for night time. This will make
routes both feel and be safer, making them usable for a greater portion of the rainbow community and wider
community. Applying Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (CPTED) principles would ensure this.

Public spaces should also reflect and honour our rich and diverse rainbow history and culture, and this can
include bike routes (https://www.pridenz.com/). They should be welcoming, safe and inviting spaces, making
clear the rainbow community belongs and matters, and thus playing a part in uplifting the experience of
LGBTQI+ people. For the bike network, this could take the shape of rainbow crossings, public art by rainbow
artists, and other design elements that enhance rainbow visibility. Many options including these are
manageable enough to be applied to the interim solutions as well. Ensure both interim and permanent
solutions are transformational, practical, beautiful, and lasting.

This formal submission is endorsed by:
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Submission to the Wellington City Council  

Bike Network Plan 

Based on feedback from the public consultation session  

“What Wellington WomeNB Want” on Tuesday 23 November 2021 
  

1. Introduction 
• The National Council of Women of New Zealand, Te Kaunihera Wahine o Aotearoa 

(NCWNZ) is an umbrella group representing over 200 organisations affiliated at either 
national level or to one of our 15 Branches. In addition, about 450 people are 
individual members. Collectively our reach is over 450,000 with many of our 
membership organisations representing all genders. NCWNZ’s vision is a gender 
equal New Zealand and research shows we will be better off socially and 
economically if we are gender equal. Through research, discussion and action, 
NCWNZ in partnership with others, seeks to realise its vision of gender equality 
because it is a basic human right.  

• This submission has been prepared by the NCWNZ Wellington Branch after 
consultation with women in Wellington at a public session titled “What Wellington 
WomeNB Want: Draft District Plan / Bike Network Plan / Let’s Get Welly Moving”. 
The session had around 10 women in attendance, including a Wellington City Council 
(WCC) City Councillor.  

• This submission is not a reflection of or aligned with NCWNZ policy. Views 
expressed here are based from attendees who attended the “What Wellington 
WomeNB Want” Zoom session. 
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COMMENTS FROM “WHAT WELLINGTON WOMENB WANT” SESSION 

2. Travelling around the city 
2.1. Attendees normally travel around the city via: 

● Walking along the waterfront or down the golden mile 

● Bus (sometimes multiple) 

● Ride sharing apps 

● Car for areas without bus routes (e.g. Park Road, Miramar), or everywhere for those 
with mobility issues 

● E-scooter (rented) 

● E-bike 

 

2.2. Attendees would like to travel around the city via: 
● Walking wherever possible 

● Bus to get to the suburbs if buses had greater connectivity, frequency and reliability 

● Car for places outside the city centre, or in the city centre for those with mobility 
issues 

● E-scooter if it felt safer and more suitable for footpaths 

● Cycling if it felt safer 

 

3. Do you think the proposed network connects the key locations in the city? What 
locations are not connected? 

● The network appears to connect most key places and make it easy to get into the city 
centre 

 

4. What impact do you think the proposed network will have on people when they are: 

Walking? 

● People will possibly more aware of their surroundings if they have less footpath to 
work with 

● Would need safety considerations when dividing the street for bikes/e-scooters 
sneaking up behind walkers. Needs to be clear where bikes should be and where 
walkers should be. 

● Hear less car traffic if people replace private transport usage with biking 

 

Using public transport? 

● Might affect people catching a bus if they know they can take a bike on the bus if it 
rains etc 

● Buses could arrive quicker if there are fewer cars on the road 

 



 

Page 3 

Riding bikes? 

● Safer 

● More bikers 

● Happier and healthier 

 

Using scooters/skateboards, etc? 

● Safer 

● More children using scooters/skateboards 

● Better communities who come together to scooter/skate 

 

Driving vehicles or riding motorbikes? 

● Less traffic if more people are on bikes 

● Might also slow down if lanes are made narrower, or parks are removed 

● Car users may be upset that they can’t drive to or park where cars could before, 
some may change their shopping habits as a result 

 

Living with mobility or accessibility issues? 

● Will possibly feel a bit concerned that less footpath space will be unsafe for them or 
make streets inaccessible. Need to ensure there are places for bike storage and 
scooter storage (so that scooters aren’t lying across the footpath)  

● Happier if streets are made wider to accommodate  

● If car parks are removed, people who require private transport for accessibility issues 
can still do that. Disability pass does not include everyone this may affect so disabled 
parks will not be inclusive enough. 

 

5. What impact do you think the proposed network will have on: 

Children travelling to school? 

● More kids using scooters or bikes to get to school 

A school on a proposed route? 

● Potentially more students if school zones widen as increased travel routes to access 
the school 

A sportsground or club on a proposed route? 

● There could be a positive impact if players are able to cycle to trainings  - good warm 
up/cool down, not dependent on parents/others to get dropped off. This positive 
impact may be moderated by the cold weather in winter 
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● If carparking is removed to make space for cycle lanes, this could negatively affect 
sportsgrounds; most parents stay and watch their children play sport so taking away 
the parking will impact on parents ability to take their children and the child's sports 
gear if no parking is available.  Especially if they have more than one child playing 
sports.  

People visiting Wellington? 

● They’re more likely to rent a bike to get around. They may have parking issues. 
● Many people travel toward Wellington for the walkways (i.e. Tararua track) so may 

come for the cycleways! 
● Crocodile bikes an attraction 
● Lots of pubs/restaurants near their hotels so they can walk there 

 

6. Who else should be considered? 

● Business owners - how will local businesses be affected if car parks are 
removed/roads are changed to accommodate bike lanes?  

● Women - how can the safety of women be ensured? 

● Older/Senior population 
 

7. How important is it to install the bike network as quickly as possible? 
● Some attendees believe the network should be implemented quickly as more people 

riding bikes will be significantly better for our environment, and will have a positive 
impact on public health and building communities. Further, if we can see the network 
working in other parts of the city, there might be greater buy-in for rolling out the 
network elsewhere 

● Some attendees believe it is not important as the cost outweighs the low number of 
people using it 

 

8. What should we consider when putting in interim solutions?  
● Accessibility- audio signalling etc.  

● Buses are not often a viable alternative while we wait for bike lanes. Should fix the 
buses first 

● Bike/tyre maintenance along the proposed routes 

  
9. Conclusion 

● A special thanks to Councillor Iona Pannett who attended online on the night. Her 
support and insights were much appreciated. We also thank Councillor Jill Day, our 
Branch Co-Patron, for her willingness to support this event.  

● We suggest WCC support and encourage further engagement sessions like “What 
Wellington WomeNB Want”, facilitated by groups such as NCWNZ Wellington 
Branch.  

● We would welcome the opportunity to present the findings of our engagement 
session orally.  



































































Paneke Pōneke - The Bike Network Plan – Cycle Wellington submission

Channelling bikes and walking through quiet low-volume roads that heavy traffic has to go
around, can reinforce the appeal of active modes. These features are particularly relevant where
vacant or council-owned sections or new subdivisions make planning the accessway easier.

The Council should consider accessibility, safety, and consistency with Te Atakura, the Urban
Growth Plan, and the parking strategy when installing interim solutions.

It is vital to get the bike network installed as quickly as possible. Given the indicative time
scales for other mode shift facilities such as mass transit from Let’s Get Wellington Moving, the
importance of building a comprehensive, comfortable network of bike lanes is a critical means of
reducing our climate harming emissions in the required timeframe.

Effects of the Bike Network on different groups
We believe the proposed bike network would have a very positive impact on people walking,
using public transport, riding bikes, using scooters / skateboards, driving vehicles/riding
motorbikes, living on a proposed route, working / owning a business on a proposed route,
travelling to school, and visiting Wellington.

Cycle Wellington believes the proposed network will have a very positive impact on groups
who can currently be classified as ‘interested but concerned’ when it comes to riding bikes. We
would like to see careful attention and priority given to the needs and preferences of women and
children, parents, older people, and those with disabilities, to meet their criteria to enable them
to cycle and feel safe and comfortable while doing so.

We believe the proposed network will have a positive impact on people living with mobility or
accessibility issues. Ensuring there is adequate mobility parking throughout the city is essential
when street parking is removed. Design details of cycling facilities are important to make them
suitable for all and to minimise conflict. For example, avoiding shared path designs, and ensuring
the width, surface smoothness, and gradient/crossfall of paths work for tricycles and other
multi-wheeled cycles and mobility devices.

We endorse the call from Different Spokes Pōneke for better inclusiveness for members of the
Rainbow Community and hope the plan will also give attention to the needs and preferences of
these groups.

Network connectivity
CW agrees that the proposed network connects many key locations in the city. We hope the
Council will pay attention to submitters who offer their local knowledge and insights about
where they would like to get to.

We believe the proposed bike network would have a very positive impact on community
facilities on proposed routes, such as schools (see ‘School connections’ below), sports grounds
or clubs, swimming pools, beaches, community centres, and playgrounds, as well as shopping
locations.
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Paneke Pōneke - The Bike Network Plan – Cycle Wellington submission

Interim and permanent changes
We are really excited by the new interim approach to building bike lanes as a way to achieve
change quickly, and get more bike lanes for the same budget. We've seen the success of this
approach with the Brooklyn Rd uphill cycle lane.

Interim solution considerations:
● Make sure cycleways are usable by people of all ages and abilities.
● Where current constraints, such as kerb alignments, do not afford the optimal space we

would recommend that these shortfalls are clearly communicated with plans and
timeframes for them to be addressed indicated

● Include physical separation from motor vehicles, and physically prevent vehicles from
parking in them.

● Make them wide enough so people can pass each other.
● Don’t build shared paths.
● Avoid shared bus lanes.
● Include traffic calming to slow speeds.
● Make sure people on bikes are visible at intersections and driveways.
● Include art and planting to make interim solutions look good, and relate to the

neighbourhood.
● Build in safe loading zones.
● Protect bike lanes against illegal parking. Enforcement is important but not enough on its

own.

School connections
Where the routes pass near schools, the
connections need to be good right to the school
gate. For example, Wellington College needs
safe access closer than Adelaide Road. Scots
College and Kahurangi School need safe access
closer than Broadway.

Some schools do not get any safe routes
nearby, such as Ridgway School.

Hilly suburbs
Many riders will join the network from hilly suburbs, especially with the growing use of e-bikes.
But even e-bikes are much slower uphill than motor vehicles, so riders face conflict and
pinch-points. The planned network is missing key connections into and across these suburbs.
Example connections we would like to see include:

● into western Brooklyn, on Todman Street or Helen Street
● between Newtown and Vogeltown or Kingston
● into Southgate or Houghton Bay
● into Churton Park
● into western Tawa.

3



Paneke Pōneke - The Bike Network Plan – Cycle Wellington submission

Area-specific feedback

City centre

Waterfront direct route

The proposed network doesn’t provide a new
connection near the waterfront. The waterfront
shared path is pleasant in places, but it is
indirect and has pinch points.

It already suffers capacity constraints and
conflict between people on foot and on bikes.
These problems will get worse as volumes
increase.

Please provide a separated route along the
quays. A flat, fast route here would likely be
one of the most used routes in the city centre
and relieve pressure in other places.

East-West midtown link

The proposed network doesn’t provide good
East-West connections in the CBD for the
blocks between the Golden Mile and Karo Drive
routes.

To help riders connect to the main routes,
please provide some improvements here,
whether through-routes or connections on
quieter streets.
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Paneke Pōneke - The Bike Network Plan – Cycle Wellington submission

Efficient routes near arterial roads

Where the routes cross major roads, please
plan the network to minimise crossing delays.
For example, the route shown for Karo
Drive/Arthur St/Buckle St currently crosses SH1
at Cuba St.

You could provide safe crossings into Pukeahu
on the south side of SH1, and a route along the
north side of Karo Drive between Willis St and
Cuba St. These would make the route more
efficient with fewer crossing delays.

We congratulate Wellington City Council on the Bike Network Plan, and thank your staff for all
their hard work.

We look forward to the quick delivery of the plan.

About Cycle Wellington

Cycle Wellington is a voluntary, not-for-profit organisation aimed at improving conditions for
existing cyclists and encouraging more people to bike more often. We advocate for cyclists
who use their bikes for recreation and transport. Since 1994, we’ve worked constructively with
local and central government, NZTA, businesses, and the community on a wide variety of cycle
projects. We represent around 2,000 members and supporters.

Nā mātou noa, nā Cycle Wellington
14 December 2021

5









































Tawa Community Board submission on the Bike
Network Plan

14 December 2021

The Tawa Community Board is a Community Board under the Local Government Act and
Wellington City Council with elected members representing the northernmost suburbs of
Wellington City comprising Tawa, Takapū Valley and Grenada North.

We wish to make an oral submission to Councillors.

Tawa to Johnsonville Network connection

1. The Board strongly supports the construction of a cycleway connection between Tawa and
Johnsonville.

2. Currently the only route south for cyclists from Tawa is along Middleton Road. This route is
winding and too narrow to share safely with buses and commuter traffic.

3. Some brave cyclists do use Middleton Road to commute.  This poses a resilience risk as in the
event of the road being closed to traffic due to an accident, cyclists have no other route and
may be stranded at one end or the other for hours.  This has occurred in recent years.  Regular
cyclists report the ongoing hazard of potholes and loose metal on the road as a result of
pressure on the road from larger vehicle traffic.  A dedicated separate cycle lane would greatly
reduce this hazard.

4. This connection would also bridge the gap in the cycling network through northern Wellington.
There are already dedicated cycle-ways extending much further north through Tawa and much
of Porirua all the way to Pukerua Bay, opening up a whole new catchment of potential cyclists
that could be attracted to cycling mode for both recreational and commuter cycling if a safer
Middleton Road section option was available.

5. We acknowledge the route will create technical difficulties and be expensive compared to other
sections of the proposed Network.  However for the reasons given we submit that this section
of the Network should be a very high priority.



Johnsonville to CBD Network connections

6. The Board supports the cycleway connections proposed that would then link Tawa more
effectively with the CBD.

7. We note that even a relatively longer and hilly cycle commute to town from Tawa is now within
the reach of more commuters given the advent of e-bikes.

8. We note this would support the kind of mode shift that is needed to reduce traffic in our area
and the pressure on Park and Ride car parks.  The Main Road in Tawa has seen a 19%
increase in traffic over the last 3 years to around 20,000 vehicles per day (figures from Council
officer briefings to the Board).  The need to support a shift to other transport modes is urgent.

Cycleways within  Tawa

9. The Board requests that we be involved from an early stage with work on cycleways proposed
within Tawa.

Robyn Parkinson Jackson Lacy
Chair Deputy Chair

Anna Scott Graeme Hansen Richard Herbert Janryll Fernandez
Elected Member Elected Member Elected Member Elected Member
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Submission on Paneke Pōneke - Bike network plan 

Caroline Shaw 

13 December 2021 

 

Kia ora, 

I am submitting on Paneke Pōneke - Bike network plan as an individual who lives in Hataitai and 
cycles, but also as a researcher in low carbon healthy transport at the University of Otago with a 
specific interest how to increase cycling amongst groups who are currently excluded from it in NZ. 

Points on the network generally 

• This is an exciting and ambitious plan with the potential to transform this city in really positive 
ways and to set in motion our journey towards a low carbon transport system. 

• Having said that, evidence suggests this infrastructure should really be seen as a starting point of 
a network rather than a completed one. Paneke Pōneke - Bike network plan proposes around 
65km of urban cycleways per 100000 people. International experience suggests we should be 
aiming for around 150km per 100000 people (which would be around 300km in total of high-
quality cycleways in the WCC area). Evidence from 167 cities internationally shows that up until 
that point (150km/100000 people) there are steep increases in cycling mode share, after that 
point the rate of increase in cycling mode levels off (although still increases).1 

• The use of principles to underpin decisions around the cycleway is excellent, creating a 
transparent framework and justification for decisions.  

• On a personal note this network will mean we will be able to continue cycling for many trips 
around Wellington. At present my younger children sit on the back on an ebike. However, they 
will soon be too big for this. Riding on the road with three pre-teen children is not for the faint 
hearted; trying to keep them and yourself safe in busy and fast traffic is incredibly stressful and 
scary. We were anticipating that we would have to go back to the car for many journeys we 
currently make on the bike because of these issues. However, a bike network will allow us to 
continue to make these trips on a bike with children.  

Specific points related to the Hataitai/Kilbirnie area  

The remainder of my comments are related to the location of proposed cycleways around the 
Hataitai/Kilbirnie area where I live and cycle frequently.  

Placement of cycleway along Wellington Rd and Ruahine St 

The proposed placement of the cycleway up Wellington Rd and along Ruahine Street is not 
consistent with the principles underpinning the bike network. A cycleway that goes up Hamilton 
Road/Kupe Street/Moxham Ave to Hataitai shops (connecting to the Mt Victoria tunnel via Taurima 
St) would increase cycling uptake in the Hataitai area particularly in key groups such as children.  

The table below outlines how a Moxham Ave route is more consistent with the principles of the 
network than a Wellington Rd/Ruahine St option. If only one route can be built, then it should be 
along Moxham Ave as it works for commuters as well as all the other groups outlined. 
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Waitoa/Waipapa Road  

A cycle route from Hataitai Village to Hataitai school should also be created to remove the gap in the 
network here. This would probably be left up Waitoa Rd and then up Waipapa Rd. These are both 
wide roads so could easily accommodate cycle lanes. 

Kilbirnie Cres  

This is one of the most useful areas in the eastern suburbs in terms of public facilities. It has a pool, 
sports ground, playground, recreation centre and library along it. We know that women do more of 
the unpaid work trips (such as escorting children etc) in NZ2- so leaving this important destination 
area out of the network will likely limit uptake by women (not consistent with network principles of 
a network that maximises uptake and a cohesive network that gets people where they want to go). 
Moreover, a route along this road would allow children to cycle independently to and from these 
facilities safely (consistent with network principles of an all ages network and one that maximises 
uptake). The shared path on Evans Bay Parade is not a replacement for a route along Kilbirnie 
Crescent- for many people this would require a significant detour (not consistent with network 
principle of a direct and convenient route) and there are not safe connections to get from the 
cycleway to the facilities on the other side of the block.  

Kilbirnie Cres is wide with a median area in the middle- it could easily accommodate cycleways. 
Moreover, Kilbirnie Cres is currently unsafe for cyclists due to driver behaviour around the 
pedestrian refuges (overtaking cyclists and suddenly realising there is a pedestrian refuge in the 
middle of the road causing them to swerve in or close pass cyclists). Any increase in cycling in 
Wellington is likely to mean streets that are currently unsafe for cyclists will become more unsafe. 
The potential for increased cyclist injury along that road in the absence of safe cycleways should be 
anticipated and prevented. 

Conclusion 

The routes I am proposing are much more likely to result in increased uptake of cycling, particularly 
by women and children, than what is proposed in the plan currently.  

Local research shows that women need protected cycleways going to relevant destinations to them 
to take up cycling.3,4 The routes proposed would allow women to cycle to and from where they live 
and connect to places that many of them. Surveys in Christchurch also show that between 2016 and 
2021 the proportion of cyclists who are women has increased from 32% to 45% on protected cycle 
ways in the City. This proves that women can and do take up cycling in NZ if provided with a way to 
do it safely.  

Children need direct routes to school for parents to be comfortable allowing them to cycle – the 
routes suggested would allow children from Hataitai to safely cycle to all local primary, intermediate 
and high schools thus increasing participation and making it truly an all ages route.  

Finally, Hataitai Village and an area immediately surrounding it are scheduled for more intensive 
development under the new District Plan. Many new residences will not have car parks and parking 
is already an issue around this area. Placing cycleways in this area would create a cohesive and 
appealing network for people who are moving into these more intensive housing areas, thus 
removing the need for them to own cars.   
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This is a photo I took at Oriental Bay, on 
the 7th of Nov, 2021.

Look at the huge amount of bicycles here, 
*despite* the lack of good cycling 
infrastructure in the city. Imagine just how 
many more people will ride a bike if you roll 
out more bike lanes.

Do the interim solutions asap: do it in 2022!















Firstly your online complaints page just goes around in circles so that’s 
makes contacting WCC with issues both ridiculous and frustrating .  
 
Secondly - as the owner of a business on Johnsonville Road I have just been informed that 
WCC intend to put a cycleway along that road and get rid of car parking. We have been 
informed that consultation finishes this Tuesday. Notification was received from a member of 
the public (no officials) on Saturday by our shop staff - not even the business owners. 
 
I am absolutely outraged and disgusted that WCC see fit to effectively banish the businesses 
from operating in that area. How many cyclists will hop off their bikes to make purchases 
compared to the number of car drivers who pull up and go into these businesses and go to 
the remaining banks etc? The answer is none. I have never seen a cycle parked outside our 
business with the rider inside making a purchase. In fact I see very few cycles along that 
stretch of road as they would mostly and sensibly use Moorefield Road. But cars and trucks 
come and go all day long with drivers going to the banks and popping into the shops.  
 
The complete arrogance and unashamedly bias of this Council appals me. We have not 
received any official notification of this intended change and it is purely one person of his 
own volition who has brought it to our (the concerned businesses) attention. It seems that 
the Council make these changes by stealth so local residents and businesses are not aware 
of the changes until it is almost (if not already) too late and that way it seems we are too late 
to offer submissions and objections.  
 
 
And object I do - in the most vehement and outraged manner that I can. How does the 
Council expect to create a 'metrohub,' as I have heard Johnsonville referred to by Council 
staff, if vehicles and their occupants are unable to conduct their business and shopping in 
the area without walking a considerable way? They wont! This alteration will make 
Johnsonville Road merely a passageway to other suburbs and not a stopping point. Is any 
consideration given by the Council to members of the public who are elderly, disabled or 
have their mobility challenged to enable them to efficiently go about their lives. The talk says 
they think about those people often but in practice they are completely blindfolded to the 
needs of any groups in the cityc other than cyclists.  
 
Currently the cars parking short term on Johnsonville Road seem to co-exist well with the 
cycle lane already there and I see no good reason for that to be changed. I do however feel 
cyclists would be safer using Moorefield Road and that route should be encouraged. There 
are considerably less trucks along there doing deliveries etc 
 
The Wellington City Council and its officers need to consider the damage this plan will do to 
the businesses and the area and rethink their strategy for making Johnsonville become the 
thriving hub they so often talk about. 
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isn't the most important consideration. Speed is. Cyclists, runners, mobility scooter users, 
wheelchair racers doing training and scooter riders need a space where they can move fast. 
Walkers, most wheelchair users, mobility scooter users with poor eyesight, children on ride-on 
toys, pushchairs, and very hesitant young cyclists need a space where they can move slowly. So 
your cycle network needs to attract and provide good service levels for all the fast things. So 
please don't use concrete - runners avoid it. And don't restrict the sort of non-car 
people/vehicles that can use it.     In my submission on the land transport rules I suggested that 
the simple answer to bikes etc on footpaths is to make a rule that they can use them when a 
cycleway is unavailable, but only if they do not pass a pedestrian from behind, and only pass a 
pedestrian going in the opposite direction at walking speed. You could consider a bylaw to 
achieve that (provided you were prepared to rigidly enforce it). My mother who is now frail and 
has poor eyesight agreed that she could cope with that. It's the ones passing from behind that 
startle her, and that mean she can't be sure that veering across the path to do things like smell a 
flower (or even just not walking in a straight line) is safe. With a rule like that, cyclists can use 
shortcuts, bypass traffic queues, etc, if there are no pedestrians or they are prepared to go 
slowly.  Or ride alongside a pedestrian to talk to them. Or walk with a small child on a bike.  And 
a similar rule for wheelchairs, mobility scooters, etc.  None of the arrangements NZTA offered 
up are safe for pedestrians. But ideally, you would design the city so no cyclist is every tempted 
to use the footpath. I personally hated cycling on the footpath (in the days when I did cycle) 
because cars coming out of driveways never check for footpath users.    Both the pedestrian and 
cycling networks need other things to make them attractive. Seating. Things to lean a bike 
against. Shade. Water. Toilets. And they need extra width for conversations. Putting the 
networks in parallel can allow those to be shared. So an ideal arrangement is a cycleway next to 
the footpath, separated by a narrow stormwater garden that collects and treats runoff from 
both, and proivides a clear green barrier between the two. and with some wider areas that have 
seats, shade, shelter, water fountain, things to lean a bike against. So I'm biking to work and 
someone rings and I need to have a difficult conversation and concentrate on it. I can ride to the 
next rest station and sit in comfort and take the call. I am riding home and see a friend on the 
footpath. I can stop and join them and we can sit at the next rest area and chat. It's hot, I'm not 
feeling very well, and need a rest. I can stop, have a drink, get some shade, and recover. The 
southerly is sweeping across the harbour and my coat is in my pack. I can race to the next 
shelter and stay there while the worst passes through, and get the coat on. Wider areas are 
essential to stop people who are chatting blocking the route for those passing through, to help 
people enjoy their outing, and to encourage safer behaviour (e.g. stopping to take a phone call, 
taking necessary breaks, adjusting clothing, fixing minor problems with the bike (e.g. loose 
gear), etc. Toilets are essential for people with bladder and bowel problems, or who are doing 
longer trips. Lack of toilets, like lack of safe cycling facilities, makes many people disabled (i.e. 
unable to undertake normal activities because of a physical condition).    A successful network 
also provides for both the speedy trip to work and the leisurely trip where pleasure is more 
important than transit time. Again, providing for cyclists separately to walkers is vital. Half the 
point of walking through a green space is being able to wander at will and stop suddenly to look 
at things. You can't do that if there are cyclists around. I have been promoting the creating of 
greenways - connecting up existing shortcuts and streets into long distance walking commuter 
routes that are largely off road. We need some cycling greenways as well, and because cyclists 
are moving faster they can be more circuitous and still be attractive. I'm not talking about 
mountain biking tracks for idiots who like speed and mud, but routes for people who want a 
pleasant ride to the shops, work, a cafe, a beach. It could be created by connecting a lot of leafy 
roads with slow traffic speeds and good amenity, avoiding conflict with walkers on shortcuts.    
Finally, the council needs to get a spine and be consistent. I was involved in the Thorndon 
transport collaborative process. The process was partially de-railed by councillors interfering, 
and then the scope was arbitrarily changed, and then the whole thing suddenly dropped 
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About the University of Otago Wellington  

The University of Otago, Wellington is campus of the University of Otago. We are predominately a 

health sciences campus and, as well as postgraduate and undergraduate teaching, we have 

significant research interests including in sustainable cities, transport, housing and health. We 

employ around 350 staff and have 1000 tertiary students. Many of our staff are joint clinical 

appointments who also work for CCDHB and many students are required to undertake multiple 

clinical placements across the region’s healthcare facilities during their time of study.   

We are located in Newtown on the CCDHB hospital campus, however seismic issues with our 

building means for the next 3- 4 years our staff and students will be spread across multiple locations 

between Newtown and Central Wellington. They will need to travel regularly between these 

locations for teaching and research purposes. Moreover, staff and students also travel to Massey 

and Victoria universities, so the benefits we raise in this submission are likely to be multiplied across 

these three campuses.   

 

Overall perspective 

We would like to express our strong support to WCC to implement the proposed cycle network. 

Specifically, we strongly endorse the scope and ambition of the proposed cycle network and the 

rapid delivery timeline.  
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We recommend the following specific improvements to the proposed network: 

• Planning and implementation of the network is done in partnership with people with disabilities. 

There are specific issues related to ensuring continued access to parking for people who can only 

use cars and design features such as wide cycleways that may be needed for those who can cycle 

but might need modified bikes (e.g. adult tricycles).  

• Gender analysis is done on the proposed network. Women are much less likely to cycle than 

men in Wellington.14 Failing to consider the needs of women in the design and implementation 

will be a significant missed opportunity. Local research has identified a range of specific 

requirements for women (many are similar to needs of people with disabilities and children).15,16 

These include end-to-end routes to places that women commonly travel, and cycle paths wide 

enough to accompany children. There are examples where the proposed network explicitly fails 

to consider the needs of women and relatively small alterations of the network would address 

these issues. For example:   

o leaving Kilbirnie Crescent off the planned routes. This contains the public pool used by 

most of the Eastern and Southern suburbs, a library, playing fields, playground, 

recreation centre and Plunket rooms. Not having a cycle route down this (wide) road is a 

major oversight (the shared route one street over with no safe crossings is not enough). 

• The proposed network is mapped to areas of high deprivation (e.g. public housing) and routes 

within suburbs are expanded to incorporate them.  

• An analysis of how the proposed routes work for schools and their contributing populations, 

particularly intermediate and high schools where children and young people have more mobility 

independence. Parents feeling there is no safe route to school is one of the key reasons children 

are not allowed to cycle.17 However, it is clear that the network will not provide safe cycling 

routes to schools for all schools around Wellington.   

 

We recommend the following additional points: 

• Further infrastructure to support cycling (and walking) will be needed – evidence suggests that 

around 150km high quality urban cycleways per 100000 people (so around 320km in Wellington)  

will lift cycling to around 20% of transport mode share.18 We would recommend that an ongoing 

programme to increase cycling infrastructure is embedded in Council planning for the next 

decade; with specific aims and objectives around access to quiet streets/low traffic 

neighbourhoods and arterial cycle routes within 100m of every location in Wellington.  

• Successful transformation to high levels of cycling requires infrastructure. However, this alone is 

not sufficient, a culture change is also required.19 We recommend that WCC invest in a 

programme of ongoing ‘encouragement’ measures to promote cycling, such as ciclovias/open 

streets events, education and training programmes, promotional events and information 

provision and marketing.  

• Finally, we suggest that the cycle network is given a specific name, reflecting the enduring 

importance it will have to our city.  
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In conclusion we strongly support the intent of the Paneke Pōneke - Bike network plan and we 

commend Council leadership in the development and upcoming implementation of it.  

 

Yours sincerely 

 

William Levack 

Professor and Dean 

University of Otago Wellington 
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disappear and the cyclists have to take their chances.  This is not a recipe likely to result in many 
cyclists being comfortable to use nominal cycling routes which don’t link up.  • The proposal 
needs to recognise that different groups/purposes of cyclists have different needs, eg 
commuters, kids cycling to school, parents taking kids to the shops, or weekend recreational 
cyclists around the coast or seeking exercise.  • As much as possible, these routes should be safe 
enough for children to cycle to their nearest school.  The needs of adults commuting by cycle 
are inherently different to children accessing school so this will need careful thought in some 
key areas, such as in Johnsonville along Burma Rd and Moorefield Ave to Onslow College.  
Partly this is about timing of cycle use, but also about recognising different behaviours and 
expectations of those cyclists.  • Cyclists, pedestrians, motorists and bus drivers need to 
be clear on what is expected of them.  Cyclists usually have to ride visibly and reasonably 
assertively. Most cyclists operate consistently and many motorists know what to expect, but 
some cyclists either behave inconsistently or dangerously, partly because there are no specific 
expectations, or no consequences of poor behaviour.  Buses are especially a hazard for cyclists 
and vice versa.  Most bus drivers are very tolerant and consistent around cyclists (despite the 
latter’s sometime inconsistency).  Clarity of expectation and good information is critical (for 
example on whether or not cyclists can ride in bus lanes, which should be avoided).  • Cycles 
and buses make uneasy fellow travellers.  Where routes propose both, as much as possible they 
should be separated by lanes, with cyclists avoiding cycle/car lanes and buses not going into 
cycle/vehicle lanes.  Ideally all three are separated.  Some current proposed routes would have 
cyclists traversing current bus-only lanes (eg Willis St Southbound).  Similarly, the proposed 
southern part of Willis St is presently one way northbound and would be hard to traverse by 
southbound cyclists.  • Planning needs to recognise future needs of cycle/pedestrian linkages 
and ensure that transport corridors are wide enough to safely accommodate all needs.  E-bikes 
mean that cycling is now more available for a greater range of citizens.  The biggest impediment 
now to more taking up cycling is safety and the inconvenience of poor routes.  •
 Approaches of cycleways to transact intersections need general improvement, 
especially to avoid roundabouts which are intrinsically unsafe for cyclists, especially those 
turning right.  Commuting cyclists prefer to avoid intersections which are either risky or cause 
delays (especially if these mean they have to get off and cross as pedestrians).  Similarly, access 
routes for vehicles crossing cycleways are intrinsically risk areas which should be minimised.  •
 The other risk is that some cycleways traverse one side of the road only (eg along the 
Hutt Rd), meaning cyclists travelling in the opposite direction need to cross both lines of traffic 
to access the cycleway.  If this is essential, there need to be safe ways of doing this which both 
cyclists and motorists expect.  • Cycleways need to be adequately maintained.  There has 
been a nominal cycleway along the Hutt Motorway for 40 years which is unusable due to glass, 
gravel and rubbish.  Specific comments on locations  • In Khandallah, the safest existing cycle 
route from Johnsonville through to the Kaiwharawhara intersection is via the Bridle Track (ie via 
Izard, Jubilee and Nicholson Rds), which is more direct, has far less vehicle traffic and would be 
safer and easier than using Cashmere Ave/Onslow Rd.  This route could be improved and made 
safer for pedestrians and cyclists at a fraction of the cost and future frustration for motorists of 
the Cashmere Ave proposal.  • The proposed route from Tawa to Johnsonville follows the most 
logical line, but will have to be carefully developed to avoid vehicle/cycle congestion, especially 
those cycling uphill.  It is particularly risky for cyclists at the roundabouts, particularly in 
accessing Johnsonville.  • Some cyclists will use Cockayne Rd to access Ngaio Gorge, but 
this route may be adequate at present.  • More cross city links should be provided.  For 
example, for those heading north from the CBD, the current safest and most utilised cycle route 
is along Lambton Quay, turning on to Stout St through to Thorndon Quay.  Similarly, Hill St 
should be connected right through to Mulgrave St.  Also, Boulcott Street needs to link the 
Terrace to Willis St.  • The proposed cycle route from the Botanic Gardens to the waterfront 
along Tinakori, Bowen and Whitmore is on the most used vehicular route between those points.   





Comments on proposed cycle ways 

General comments 

• As a suburban resident but working in the CBD and choosing to cycle 14km to and from work 
most days, these cycleways and principles are supported in general. 

• As much as possible, cycleways should be linked up.  Many existing cycle routes are 
incomplete.  Whilst some are excellent along part of their route, when they reach, for 
example, the CBD or an intersection, they suddenly disappear and the cyclists have to take 
their chances.  This is not a recipe likely to result in many cyclists being comfortable to use 
nominal cycling routes which don’t link up. 

• The proposal needs to recognise that different groups/purposes of cyclists have different 
needs, eg commuters, kids cycling to school, parents taking kids to the shops, or weekend 
recreational cyclists around the coast or seeking exercise. 

• As much as possible, these routes should be safe enough for children to cycle to their 
nearest school.  The needs of adults commuting by cycle are inherently different to children 
accessing school so this will need careful thought in some key areas, such as in Johnsonville 
along Burma Rd and Moorefield Ave to Onslow College.  Partly this is about timing of cycle 
use, but also about recognising different behaviours and expectations of those cyclists. 

• Cyclists, pedestrians, motorists and bus drivers need to be clear on what is expected of 
them.  Cyclists usually have to ride visibly and reasonably assertively. Most cyclists operate 
consistently and many motorists know what to expect, but some cyclists either behave 
inconsistently or dangerously, partly because there are no specific expectations, or no 
consequences of poor behaviour.  Buses are especially a hazard for cyclists and vice versa.  
Most bus drivers are very tolerant and consistent around cyclists (despite the latter’s 
sometime inconsistency).  Clarity of expectation and good information is critical (for example 
on whether or not cyclists can ride in bus lanes, which should be avoided). 

• Cycles and buses make uneasy fellow travellers.  Where routes propose both, as much as 
possible they should be separated by lanes, with cyclists avoiding cycle/car lanes and buses 
not going into cycle/vehicle lanes.  Ideally all three are separated.  Some current proposed 
routes would have cyclists traversing current bus-only lanes (eg Willis St Southbound).  
Similarly, the proposed southern part of Willis St is presently one way northbound and 
would be hard to traverse by southbound cyclists. 

• Planning needs to recognise future needs of cycle/pedestrian linkages and ensure that 
transport corridors are wide enough to safely accommodate all needs.  E-bikes mean that 
cycling is now more available for a greater range of citizens.  The biggest impediment now to 
more taking up cycling is safety and the inconvenience of poor routes. 

• Approaches of cycleways to transact intersections need general improvement, especially to 
avoid roundabouts which are intrinsically unsafe for cyclists, especially those turning right.  
Commuting cyclists prefer to avoid intersections which are either risky or cause delays 
(especially if these mean they have to get off and cross as pedestrians).  Similarly, access 
routes for vehicles crossing cycleways are intrinsically risk areas which should be minimised. 

• The other risk is that some cycleways traverse one side of the road only (eg along the Hutt 
Rd), meaning cyclists travelling in the opposite direction need to cross both lines of traffic to 
access the cycleway.  If this is essential, there need to be safe ways of doing this which both 
cyclists and motorists expect. 

• Cycleways need to be adequately maintained.  There has been a nominal cycleway along 
the Hutt Motorway for 40 years which is unusable due to glass, gravel and rubbish. 



Specific comments on locations 

• In Khandallah, the safest existing cycle route from Johnsonville through to the 
Kaiwharawhara intersection is via the Bridle Track (ie via Izard, Jubilee and Nicholson Rds), 
which is more direct, has far less vehicle traffic and would be safer and easier than using 
Cashmere Ave/Onslow Rd.  This route could be improved and made safer for pedestrians 
and cyclists at a fraction of the cost and future frustration for motorists of the Cashmere Ave 
proposal. 

• The proposed route from Tawa to Johnsonville follows the most logical line, but will have to 
be carefully developed to avoid vehicle/cycle congestion, especially those cycling uphill.  It is 
particularly risky for cyclists at the roundabouts, particularly in accessing Johnsonville. 

• Some cyclists will use Cockayne Rd to access Ngaio Gorge, but this route may be adequate at 
present. 

• More cross city links should be provided.  For example, for those heading north from the 
CBD, the current safest and most utilised cycle route is along Lambton Quay, turning on to 
Stout St through to Thorndon Quay.  Similarly, Hill St should be connected right through to 
Mulgrave St.  Also, Boulcott Street needs to link the Terrace to Willis St. 

• The proposed cycle route from the Botanic Gardens to the waterfront along Tinakori, 
Bowen and Whitmore is on the most used vehicular route between those points.   This 
appears to be exacerbating an existing high traffic flow problem. 

• Taranaki St is currently risky for cyclists and should have a dedicated cycle route. 
• If travelling from the CBD towards the Hospital is far safer to go up Tasman St rather than 

turning off to negotiate the Basin Reserve and the lower Adelaide Rd, which is inherently 
unsafe. 

• Both Courtenay St and Kent Terrace are nominal cycle routes but are currently dangerous 
given current traffic levels, unless there is a dedicated and utilised cycle way.  Insufficient 
thought has been given to how cyclists would safely negotiate the Basin Reserve and its 
various traffic intersections. 

• Given current traffic levels the proposed route from the Basin Reserve via the Tunnel to 
Ruahine St and linking to the Evans Bay Parade seems inherently risky for cyclists without a 
dedicated cycle way. 

• All the coastal routes are supported, but in many areas around the coast, there are many 
areas where the road narrows and cyclists cause vehicle traffic congestion and sometimes 
frustration.  These need to be fixed as much as possible. 

• The nominal western route from Khandallah to Aro Valley is supported, but there are some 
tricky sections to negotiate with traffic and some key and challenging multiple intersections, 
such as northbound from Raroa Rd to Curtis St.  It is difficult to know how much this will be 
used given its hilly nature. 

 

Neil Deans (  
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Test a whole route at a time to get a real feel. Run an open process with residents and 
businesses so they can help inform things like kerb crossings, placement of cycle parking, 
parklets and input to parking plans where these will be required to make it all work. 

 

  




























































































